
   
   North Toronto Christian School   

 FEBRUARY 2018 NEWSLETTER   

 

ANNUAL NTCS OPEN HOUSE 
 
 

JK—Grade 12 
 

Thursday, February 15, 2018 
 

7:00 pm—9:00 pm 
 

 
 
 
 
Current students will make special presentations and visitors will have the opportunity to see exhibits and 
classrooms and meet our teaching staff.    
 
All are welcome to attend, and parents are encouraged to bring family and friends who may be interested in 
enrolling their child(ren) in September 2018.  Applications will be available. 

 
 

 

Report Cards (grades 7-12) 
 
Report cards will be distributed to students on Friday, February 2

nd
. The report covers the First Term evalua-

tion period from September 5
th
 to January 19

th
.  If you have any questions or concerns about the report card, 

please do not hesitate to arrange an appointment with the teacher through the office or email. 
 
Elementary report cards will be distributed on Thursday, March 8th, 2018. 
 

 

Donations ð NTCS 
 
Thank you to all parents and guardians who generously made cash donations to the school over the recent 
Christmas season.  It is gratifying to see the ongoing support of those of you able to make additional financial 
contributions to the work of the school, beyond what we ask in tuition and other fees.   
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Elementary Cold Weather Policy 
 
Our primary concern is always for the safety of our students.  We will only take the children outside when it is safe to do 
so.  The guidelines established are that when the combined temperature and wind chill are -28C or 
lower, the students will remain indoors due to the risk of frostbite.  When temperatures with the wind 
chill factor are between -20C and -28C, we will shorten recesses to approximately 10 minutes de-
pending on the local conditions, such as if it is sunny, windy, or currently snowing.  The teachers on 
yard duty have also been instructed to use their discretion and to shorten recess to ensure student 
safety and welfare when necessary.  At temperatures above -20C, students will go out for regular re-
cess. 

 
It is important that parents send their children with clothing that allows them to participate in outdoor activities every day 
during the winter months.  Please note that if you feel your child is not well enough to participate in recess due to recent 
illness or not feeling well, then it would be wise to keep them at home until they are able to participate fully in all aspects 
of the school program.  Proper supervision of the children becomes difficult when students are not able to go outside. 
 

 

 

Winter Weather Policy 
 
The winter months are still with us, as is the potential for more snow and extreme cold, slippery roads, and greater traffic 
congestion.   

 
Very wintry days often result in many students arriving late.  Please remember to take the weather into consideration 
when dropping off your children in the morning and/or picking them up in the evening.  Leaving earlier from home in the 
morning or from work, if possible, in the evening is helpful to avoid unnecessary traffic problems and to avoid late pick-
up charges if your children are in extended care.  Also, it is essential to have a back-up plan in place with a friend, a 
family member, or another school parent in the event that it is impossible for you to pick up your child on any given day 
due to major winter delays. 

 
Our school policy is to remain open on all school days no matter what the weather (unless, of course, the whole city is 
closed down). However, you must decide for your own family whether it is safe and whether it makes sense to send or 
take your child(ren) to school on any specific day.  On very bad weather days, when many schools within the city limits 
are closed, attendance will not be taken so students will not be penalized for an absence. 
 

 

 
Looking toward 2018-2019 
 

The tuition rates for the coming school year will be confirmed at the next Board of Directors meeting to be held shortly.  
The rates will be published in the March newsletter. 

 

Registration 2018-2019 
 

If you have younger children ready for school next year, please register them soon as we are accepting applicants for 
the coming school year now.  Application forms are in the school office. 
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From the Guidance Officeé 
 
Term 1 report cards for Grade 7-12 students will be sent home on February 2

nd
.  The deadline for Grade 11 and 12 stu-

dents to drop a course and it NOT appear on their transcript is February 9
th
.  Drop course forms can be picked up from 

Mr. Brown and must be approved before a student can stop attending the class.  Please note that a student must take a 
minimum of 6 courses in Grade 11 and 5 courses in Grade 12 to continue their studies at NTCS.  Please see the Guid-
ance Section on the NTCS bulletin board for important dates if you have applied to a college or university program.  
 
                Mr. Brown 

 

Winter Chandos 
 
Once again, our winter Chandos trips have provided a won-
derful opportunity for the students to enjoy winter activities 
and learn in the great outdoors!  Thank you to Ruth Martin, 
Anna Stirling, Dorothy Squires-Fraser, and Garrett Brink-
man for taking care of the needs of the students and to the 
many parents who accompanied the trips to assist the 
teachers. 
 
The final groups head out this week: 
     

 Jan 31ðFeb 2     Grade 4 
 Feb 5-7          Grade 8 
     

 

NTCS Website Bulletin Board and Calendars 
 

Thank you very much for your patience as we have recently experienced a few problems with the NTCS website bulletin 
board and calendar.  All features should now be accessible.   
 
There are three sections of which students and parents should be making frequent use. 

¶ The Homework Board (ntcs.on.ca/bb) is a forum where teachers post class-specific communication such as im-

portant due dates, daily or weekly homework updates, and electronic versions of handouts.  It also has links to both cal-
endars noted below. 

¶ The Teacher Calendar, where teachers post important academic events such as tests and major assignment due 

dates.  Accessible through the Homework Board, this calendar is useful to see important events for more than one class 
at a time and has been newly implemented as a Google Calendar, enabling users to add this calendar to their own 
Google Calendar account for more convenient access. 

¶ The Activities Calendar, where field trips, sporting events, and school-wide events are posted.  Accessible through 

the Homework Board and through the ntcs.on.ca homepage, this is also a Google Calendar. 
 

 

Weekly Parent Prayer Meeting  
 

Tuesdays 8:45ð9:45 a.m. 
Resource Room (main floor beside gym uniform store)   

All parents are welcome! 
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WINTER SKATING SCHEDULE 
 
 

Grades SK—Gr. 8 
 

                       12:30ð1:30 pm  
 
A few of the classes have already started their skating sessions!  Parents, please note that CSA approved helmets are 
now required for all students who are on the ice.  This does not include bicycle or ski helmets.  This requirement is 
mandatory for the junior high students as well.  Our new skating venue is at Oriole Arena, next to the Oriole Community 
Centre, 2975 Don Mills Road, North York. 
 
 Wednesday, February 7  Gr. 5/6     
 Wednesday, February 14 Gr. 3/4        
 Wednesday, February 21 Gr. 7/8   
 Wednesday, February 28  Gr.  SK/1/2   
 Wednesday, March 7              Gr. 5/6  
 
Parents are welcome to skate as well and are always appreciated to assist students who need help tying their skates. 
 

        
SKI DAY! 

 

Grades 4—12  
 

Tuesday, February 13th  
      

Mount St. Louis/Moonstone  
Barrie, Ontario 

 
There is limited space, and reservations will be on a first come, first served basis. Students have been given ski registra-
tion forms.  In order to be assured of a spot, register early.  Registration is due no later than Monday, February 5

th
. 

 
 

[This is a regularly scheduled school day for those who do not go skiing]  

 

 Annual Bake Sale 
 

JK to Gr. 6 
 

Wednesday, February 14th 
 

Our annual bake sale is an eagerly anticipated event each year.  Please send in nut-free, 
baked goodies or treats that are individually wrapped.  This may include decorated cupcakes, cookies, squares, and 
candies.  Contributions may be left by the café kitchen on Tuesday, February 13

th
 and Wednesday morning on the 14

th
. 

The bake sale starts at 9 a.m. and ends at approximately 1 p.m. If you are available to help out, before school or even 
for just a few hours during the morning, please indicate your availability on the sign-up sheet in the office. 
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Spiritual Emphasis Day 
 
There are many activities going on during the month of February, but one event that I would like to highlight is Spiritual 
Emphasis Day on February 23

rd
.  This event is for Grade 9 to 12 students, and we have a very exciting day planned. 

Our keynote speaker, Thanh Campbell, will be returning to NTCS to talk about finding our purpose in life.  We have 
breakout sessions for the students based on gender and age, with a variety of topics being covered, from finding your 
identity in Christ to being savvy social media users.  There are bonding activities and a catered lunch.  It promises to be 
an exciting time!  The day is mandatory and part of the school curriculum, so all students are required to attend.  Stu-
dents will receive more information in homeroom closer to the date. 
                       Mrs. Brouwer 

 

Service Projects Update….“Being the hands and feet of Jesus”  
 
This year, the various classes are participating in ñService Projectsò, outreach opportunities that represent our theme for the yearð
ñbeing the hands and feet of Jesusò.  Several classes have already completed their service project:   
 
In the fall, the grade 7ôs visited Shepherd Lodge and entertained the elderly residents by singing, reciting poems, performing skits, 
and distributing handmade cards; the grade 8 class collected used winter clothing for Yonge St. mission downtown; the grade 10ôs 
went to The Krasman Centre, an organization situated in Richmond Hill that serves people who struggle with mental health extremes 
and/or homelessness.  The grade 10 students put together care packages that included toiletries, socks, gloves, hats, scarves, and 
healthy snacks to be distributed over the Christmas season; and, over a period of 4 months, the grade 2 students filled 6 large boxes, 
weighing approximately 50-75 lbs each, with gently used toys, books, and childrenôs shoes and clothing to send to two churches and 
an orphanage in Pasay City, The Philippines.  The first 4 boxes finally arrived at their destination mid December after being on a 
freighter for 5 weeks, and 2 are still enroute!   
 
Each of these service projects have been interesting and meaningful experiences for the students, as further described in the account 
of the recent grade 11 service project trip below: 
 
On Thursday, January 25th, 43 students from the Grade 11 homeroom classes joined together (after many weeks of dedicated prac-
tices during homeroom periods) to visit Bethany Lodge Nursing Home, near Kennedy Road and Hwy #7, where they were the enter-
tainment for the monthly birthday celebration of the residents.  
 

Mrs. Douthwright and Mrs. Yoo were very proud of our students as they truly became the hands and feet of Jesus during this time! 
Royston Pinto served as our Master of Ceremonies and garnered the attention of the audience.  Then, all 43 students sang Great is 
Thy Faithfulness, You Are Holy and Amazing Grace with gusto, while accompanied on guitar by Ryan Dominic, and on piano by 
Grace Xia. Many of the elderly people in the audience looked on with upturned faces and big smiles, while others even joined in sing-
ing the songs. Bible verses were read beautifully by Anthony, Emma, Aren, Steven and Heidi.  In between songs, Royston (Moses) 
and Anthony (God) led us in a comedic skit performance of ï The ñBusò Trip, which the audience thought was quite funny.  The en-
tertainment session concluded with a touching classical piano piece by Peter Sellars.  
 

After a closing prayer and words from the Bethany Lodge staff, we sang ñHappy Birthdayò and proceeded to the adjoining room to 
serve cake and mingle with the residents and their guests as they ate.  Mrs. Douthwright was asked, by both several staff and resi-
dents, if the students were our school choir as they thought they sang so beautifully! Harold, the elderly man working in the canteen, 
asked Mrs. Douthwright when we would be coming back as he wanted to be working that day! 
 

Both Mrs. Douthwright and Mrs. Yoo thought it was so very touching to watch our students interact with the residents as they ate their 
birthday cake. I know it put some students a bit out of their comfort zones, but the smiles evident on the faces of the elderly residents, 
the staff, and the students pretty much said it all ï God can use each and every one of us to bless others, and He in turn can and will 
bless us in return!  
 

We seriously did not think that neither Louis nor Daniel were going to be able to leave, as they were being hung onto tightly (literally) 
by the smiling residents with whom they were talking.  I can assure you, lads, that your smiling faces and conversations made their 
day.  We were delighted to overhear one student exclaim to another, ñThis place is really very nice ï maybe I could volunteer here 
sometime.ò  
 

Thanks for being lovely servants of God today!!            
                Mrs. Douthwright & Mrs. Yoo ï Grade 11 homeroom teachers 
 
A special thanks to the teachers for organizing these projects and to the students who have participated and represented our school 
well as they have reached out to others in different ways and in various places.  
 
Look for more service project news in upcoming newsletters! 
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Senior Sciences Field Trip 
 
Students from the grade 12 biology, chemistry, and kinesiology classes recently attended the DNA fingerprinting workshop at the On-
tario Science Centre.  It was a full day laboratory workshop where students learned state-of-the-art techniques in molecular biology.  
Success of the participants depends on careful and precise laboratory procedure.   The coordinator informed us that the average stu-
dent success rate is around 50-75%.   We are pleased to report that 100% of our students were successful in amplifying their own 
DNA using epithelial cells from their mouths! 
                         
                           Dr. Newsted 

 

Canadian Mathematics Contests 
 
The Canadian Senior Mathematics Contest and the Canadian Intermediate Mathematics Contest are sponsored by the University of 
Waterloo and were written by over 18,000 students across Canada. NTCS students did very well with many earning top 25% certif i-
cates. Our intermediate and senior teams placed third and sixth in our area and made the team honour roll for our zone. Four stu-
dents also made the individual student honour rolls. Congratulations to everyone for one of NTCSôs best ever performances. 

 
Students who scored in the top 25% are: 
 
 Senior Contest 
  Inha Kim ï honour roll, tied for first in school 
  Abby Shang ï tied for first in school 
  Joshua Sit ï  honour roll, tied for first in school 
  Aaron Li ï honour roll, tied for first in school 
  Peter Sellars 
  Sia Shin 
  Laura Hua 
  Wilson Kwan 
  Sefonias Samuel 

 
 Intermediate Contest 
  Nathan Kim ï honour roll, first in school 
  Eric Zhao 
  Andrew Xu 
  Benjamin Lee 

 
Certificates and medals will be presented at the Awards Assembly and Grade 12 Graduation in June. We look forward to more math 
contests in February and April.            
 
                Ms. Brooks 

 

 

Visit to Roy Thomson Hall 
 
On Tuesday, January 30

th
, students taking instrumental music in grades 9 to 11 had the opportunity to attend an exclusive morning 

rehearsal of the Toronto Symphony Orchestra at Roy Thomson Hall.  After entering through the backstage artist doors, the students 
were given an up-close and personal encounter with the musicians.  The students were seated in the choir loft above the orchestra, 
providing an excellent view for students to observe the music-making process, as well as hear the instructions given to the orchestra 
by guest conductor, Juraj Valļuha (from Slovakia). Two pieces composed by Richard Strauss were rehearsed: ñSuite from Der 
Rosenkavalierò and ñDon Juanò.  Both pieces, from the Romantic era, were full of lush harmonies and exciting melodies. During the 
rehearsal break, the students were able to interact with a member of the trombone section in a question-and-answer session. The 
topics discussed ranged from the competitive audition process, to organizing personal practice time, to managing nerves during a live 
performance. The students were also made aware of the TSOUNDCHECK program which allows those under the age of 35 to pur-
chase concert tickets at significantly discounted rates. This trip was an excellent learning experience in a professional and intimate 
setting! 
                 Mr. Brown 
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Camp Ke-Mon-Oya!! 
 
Once again, our summer camp program will operate as usual this upcoming summer.  If your child attended last summer, you should 
have already received a brochure in the mail.  Brochures and application forms are now available in the school office for those stu-
dents who are interested in attending.  As registrations are received on a first-come, first-served basis, it is important that you submit 
your application early for the week(s) you want in order to avoid the disappointment of them being full later.   

 
The first 3 weeks are Junior camp, starting Monday, July 9th, for students entering grades 3-6 in September.  The last four weeks are 
Teen weeks, starting Monday, July 30th, for students going into grades 7-10.   

 
In the past, some of our students have participated in camp life as a Leader-in-Training (LIT) or camp counsellor.  The LIT program 
runs during the first 3 weeks of July (during Junior Camp).  Students must be entering Grade 11 in September 2018 to be eligible.  
This program includes Bible study, leadership seminars, activity training and helping out around the camp 
wherever needed.  For the final week, LITs assist a senior counsellor in a cabin as a junior counsellor and 
help with camp activities.  

 
There are also some openings for senior counsellors.  Students must be at least 15 years of age to work at 
Junior Camp and at least 17 years old to work at Teen Camp.  Students must complete an application form 
and be interviewed in order to be considered for the LIT program or for a counsellor position. 

 
Applications for both LIT and senior counsellor positions are available on the camp website 
(campkemonoya.com) and are to be sent to gbrinkman@ntcs.on.ca for consideration.  The deadline for LIT 
and camp counsellor applications is Friday, February 16th.     

 

YEARBOOK  PHOTOS  WELCOME!! 
 
The NTCS yearbook staff is always eager to receive pictures capturing our students on field trips, at 
sports events, and participating in classroom activities.   Parents who attend these activities, especially 
in the elementary school, are a primary source of pictures as our high school journalists are usually not 
able to attend.  If you have high quality pictures you would like to share for possible inclusion in the 
2017/18 yearbook, the journalism team would love to see them.  We are especially eager, at this time, 
to receive pictures of the students that have been taken during the recent skating and winter Chandos 
trips. 

 

Useable yearbook photos should: 
 

§ Clearly show a school activity 

§ Include at least one NTCS student (or teacher) who is easily recognizable 

§ Be high resolution (JPEG fine/best quality) and be in good focus 

 
Photos can be submitted by email attachment to yearbook@ntcs.on.ca or delivered on a USB to Mrs. Crouse.    
              

 

ADVANCED SWIMMING AWARDS 
 
The advanced swimming awards are opportunities to train swimmers to become a lifeguard.  
 
Bronze Medallion is the first level in the advanced swimming awards. It teaches candidates how to 
respond in complex water rescue situations. Bronze Medallion is a prerequisite for all advanced life-
saving awards. This course includes certification in Emergency First Aid. 
 
Bronze Cross challenges candidates with more advanced training in the field of water rescue. It teaches the difference between life-
saving and lifeguarding, the principles of emergency procedures, team work, and use of specialized equipment. 
 
Both courses will be offered on April 7th, 14th, 21st and 28th from 1:15 pmð7:15 pm.  Registration forms are now available in the 
school office or on our school website.   
     

mailto:yearbook@ntcs.on.ca


 

NTCS 
 

255 Yorkland Blvd. 
Toronto, ON 
M2J 1S3 
416 491 7667 
www.ntcs.on.ca 
 
 

Mrs. Nicole Brouwer  
Principal  
nbrouwer@ntcs.ca  
 

 

Mlle Lyne Gagné  

Vice Principal  
lgagne@ntcs.on.ca  
 
 

Mr. Gordon Cooke  
Administrator/Treasurer 
gcooke@ntcs.on.ca  
 

 

It is the purpose of 
NTCS to provide a 
sound academic 
education inte-
grated with a 
Christian view of 
God and the world. 
 

                 Page 8  

 

NTCS Calendar 2017-2018 (major dates) 
  
 Feb        15  Open House  
 Feb  16  PD Day 
 Feb 19  Family Day 
 March  09 - 19  March Break 
 March 30 - April 2  Good Friday/Easter Monday 
 May  18 - 22  PD Day/Victoria Day 
 June 11 - 21  Exams (Gr. 7-12) 
 June 22  Last day of schoolðJK-Gr. 6 
              June       22               Grade 8 Graduation 
              June       26               Grade 12 Graduation 

 
ñAnd now these three 
remain:  faith, hope and 
love.  But the greatest of 
these is love.ò 
 

     I Corinthians 13:13 

 

Alumni Profile ï David deKoningð2000 
 
David graduated from NTCS/Yorkland in 2000 and went to the University of Toronto and completed 
his Bachelor of Applied Science in 2005. He then earned a Masters degree in Earthquake Engi-
neering and Engineering Seismology at the University of Pavia, Italy and the Université Joseph 
Fourier in Grenoble, France.  Married with three small children, David is now a Senior Structural 
Engineer at Arup (www.arup.com).  He started working in their Toronto office, spent six months in 
London, UK and is now based in Montreal. 
 
David remembers his high school Physics independent study project where he worked out a way to 
calculate how the weight of his body was transmitted through his bicycle frame. During his first year 
university introductory civil engineering course, he discovered that bridge trusses were analyzed in 
much the same way! His curiosity about understanding the way physical objects, like buildings and 
bridges, respond to the wind and two earthquakes continued to develop.  He is pleased to continue 
to learn new things every day and also loves programming. As computers become more and more 
pervasive, programming and scripting are becoming prerequisite skills in engineering and building 
design, and he really enjoy this intersection of his interests. 
 
David enjoys learning about how the world works and seeing his work built around the city.  He says 
ñI make a point of learning something new every time I design a new building. My firm, Arup, is a 
great place to learn because we have a very open culture and everyone is keen to help. Over the 
past few months, I have worked with or consulted with colleagues in England, South Africa, the U.S. 
and Australia. I love getting fresh perspectives on a problem, and applying world-wide best prac-
tices to my work here in Canada. 
 
I also love to walk past the buildings I have designed. My first project after graduation was the reno-
vation of the Rogers TV studios at Yonge-Dundas Square. Since then I have helped design the new 
York University Glendon Campus expansion, the new Ti-Cats stadium in Hamilton, the subway sta-
tions at York University and Vaughan Corporate Centre, the tunnel to the Billy Bishop Airport and 
the towers of the Sagrada Familia in Barcelona (yes, they will finally finish it!!).ò 
 
David reminisces about his time in high schoolé.óMy education at Yorkland ( the former name of 
NTCS high school program) gave me the math and communication skills I needed to excel. My 
teachers encouraged me to excel and gave me flexible assignments that let me explore my inter-
ests.  My favourite memory is the day that the band was playing in the assembly on a casual day. 
Mr. Rawlins (music teacher at the time) realized that it was a casual day after he got up in front of 
the band and then proceeded to rip off his tie to great cheers from the entire assembled student 
body! 
 
The remarkable thing about high school is that on the one hand, these are incredibly formative 
years, and on the other hand, nothing really matters because when you graduate and move on to 
university, you get to start over completely.   He advises students to ójust throw yourself into learn-
ing, apply for summer jobs that interest you but might not be 'useful' down the line, join or start the 
club that will make you look silly. It's a big world out there, there's a whole lot to learn and it will 
never be less risky to give it a shot than right now.ô 
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